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1. I’d like to contribute to the upcoming consultation on supporting people with
chronic conditions. My name is Gareth Evans. I am over 18 years old and speak as an 
individual about my own personal experience with Long Covid. I give my consent for 
you to share my details. 

2. At the time of lockdown in March 2020, I was 42 with no underlying health issues
and was living by myself in a flat in Cardiff Bay. I have always been very active and 
was in training for a triathlon immediately prior to falling ill. In April 2020, despite 
taking the necessary precautions, I developed a fever, fatigue, ear pain, POTS, sleep 
apnoea, brain fog and shortness of breath among many other terrifying symptoms. 
Although I was not initially hospitalised, I did require help from the 999 emergency 
response team. At that point in time, PCR tests were not available to the general 
public. A PCR test from a private company bought three weeks after initial infection 
revealed I was negative however my symptoms continued. 

3. In the months that followed, my health worsened. I was in contact with my local GP
on a weekly basis. However, as I did not present a cough and could not provide a 
positive PCR test, my GP was of the opinion that I did not have Covid. I was referred 
for blood tests and X-rays but, due to the strain on the NHS at that time, I had to 
wait some time until I was eventually tested. When my tests did come back, they 
were found to be normal. During this time, I had great difficulty in taking care of 
myself. I cannot stress how debilitating Long Covid is. I could barely summon the 
mental or physical energy to cook meals or watch TV let alone work, exercise or 
attend doctor’s appointments. 

4. Having taken sick leave from work, I was admitted to Llandough Hospital in June
2020 where I was given more blood tests, X-rays and CT scans that, once more, came 
back normal. While I was there, I raised with the doctors the reports I had seen in 
the media about some patients who were experiencing a prolonged recovery from 
what was termed ‘Long Covid’. One consultant referred to those reports as 
‘complete rubbish’. Despite my protests, they diagnosed me with anxiety and 
depression. I was subsequently discharged and prescribed anti-depressants. Again, I 
was in touch with my GP who referred me to the local mental health team. In my 
consultation with the team, I reiterated the fact that my anxiety was caused by 
ongoing physical symptoms. Upon hearing this, they referred me back to my GP. 

5. In my conversations with him, the continuing issue I had was the multitude of
symptoms I was experiencing. My GP only felt inclined to deal with one issue at a 
time. Once we had ruled out a cause, I could be referred to another consultant. 
These appointments were arranged months in advance. I had no choice but revert to 
private healthcare at great personal cost to seek their advice. 

6. When travel restrictions were relaxed in July 2020, I moved into my elderly parents’
home in Cwmbran in order that they could look after me. Not only did my symptoms 
continue, I developed new worrying symptoms including insomnia, body tremors, 
speech problems, tinnitus and hair loss. I tried to access the local health services 
here in the Aneurin Bevan Health Board and even admitted myself to the Emergency 






